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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 16th July 2019 at 7.00pm in the Sports Pavilion
103/19  Present and Apologies

Cllr Mrs Harris, Cllrs Robinson and Sargent, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member) and Mrs Pickering attended; three members of the public were present.   Apologies were received from PCSO Richards and the Community Warden.
104/19 Declarations of Interest

There were no Declarations of Interest.

105/19  Co-option to fill Parish Council vacancy
The Chairman proposed that Mrs Irmgard Pickering be co-opted to fill one of the vacancies on High Halden Parish Council, for High Halden ward.
Resolved:

That Mrs Irmgard Pickering be co-opted to fill one of the vacancies on High Halden Parish Council, for High Halden ward.
106/19  Declaration of Acceptance of Office
The Declaration of Acceptance of Office and Undertaking to observe the Code of Conduct was signed by Cllr Mrs Pickering, and received by the Proper Officer of the Council.

107/19 Minutes of the meeting of 7th June 2019
Resolved: 

That the Minutes of the meeting held on and 7th June 2019 be approved and confirmed as a true record.
108/19 Matters Arising

108/19-1 Cllr Mrs Harris noted that she has read the requirements relating to use of S137 to authorise expenditure not covered by other powers and the spending limits imposed by S137; she counselled caution in particular with regard to donations.  The Chairman noted that the Parish Council’s policy is to consider all donations on a case-by-case basis, and they should be of benefit to the parish.  The Clerk advised that donations can be made to organisations but not individuals; projects begun when the Parish Council held the General Power of Competence can be completed, notwithstanding its loss. (84-19)
108/19-2  Ransley Farm:  Cala Homes has yet to supply an update on the puffin crossing.  (86/19-1)
108/19-3  Jubilee Park signs:   In hand with Cllr Mrs Harris; quotes will be brought to the next meeting.  (86/19-2)
108/19-4  HHVEC (High Halden Village Events Committee):  The Chairman reported a good attendance at the Committee meeting; preparations for the 75th anniversary of VE Day are well advanced.  The Chairman approached Tenterden Town Council for information on events in Tenterden, but was told that nothing has yet been decided.  (86/19-3)
109/19  Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Phone box on the village green:  It was reported that the kiosk is in need of repair.  This will be reported to BT Openreach.

Dog fouling on the sports pitches:  Complaints were received re persistent dog fouling on the football pitches, video evidence of the owner who refused to pick up the waste is available.  This will be sent to the PCSO and Community Warden.

Village cinema:  The inaugural showing is on 6th October in the school hall and Bohemian Rhapsody will be shown.

Rural crime:  Reports were received of trailer thefts in the parish.  The Chairman noted that this is a borough-wide problem.  Where CCTV footage is available it is not possible to identify the offenders because of steps taken to mask number plates etc.  This will be raised at the next meeting of the Ashford Area Committee of the Kent Association of Local Councils (KALC), at which the Ashford Police Station Commander will be present; advice will be sought as to what action can be taken to prevent theft.  It was noted that reports sent round by Neighbourhood Watch are delayed, ‘NextDoor High Halden’ is more immediate.
Woodlands Park planning appeal:  The dismissal of the appeal by the Planning Inspectorate was welcomed by the ward member.
The meeting was reconvened.
110/19  Reports
110/19-1  Community Warden   No report in the Community Warden’s absence.
110/19-2  PCSO   No report in the PCSO’s absence.
111/19  Request for benches on Ashford Road

The Chairman and Vice-chairman reported that the footway is not wide enough to comply with legislation regarding width to allow for passing buggies and wheelchairs if benches are installed.  The request was, therefore, refused.
112/19  Crown lifting of the tree on the Church village green

The Clerk reported that the crown lift is for the oak tree to allow more headroom for users of the footpath, and tabled a quote from G Bridgland Ltd for the works:  £350 + VAT.   David Ball offered to carry out the works in the autumn at no cost, this offer was accepted with thanks.
113/19  Repainting of the benches on the church village green

The Clerk reported that David Ball had inspected the benches and had offered to paint them for the cost of the materials, this was accepted with thanks.  David Ball’s report advised that the bench nearest the Church Hill/Ashford Road junction is broken and beyond reasonable repair; David Ball was asked to remove this bench.  Consideration will be given to a replacement if requests to do so are received.
David Ball was thanked for his efforts on behalf of the parish.

114/9   Addition of Cllr Mrs Pickering as a signatory to the Parish Council’s bank accounts

It was proposed that Cllr Mrs Pickering be added as a signatory to the Parish Council’s bank accounts.
Resolved:

That Cllr Mrs Pickering be added as a signatory to the Parish Council’s bank accounts.
115/19  The future of the Halden Herald
The Chairman advised that this had been discussed at the HHVEC meeting, at which it was suggested that Facebook could be used as an alternative.  It was noted that not all have access to the internet or use Facebook.  The importance and value of the Herald, particularly to the elderly in the parish, was stressed and the Chairman stated that the Parish Council wishes the Herald to continue.  Volunteers are needed to produce the newsletter and the Clerk suggested that the Neighbourhood Watch team be asked to deliver, as some had done previously.   The ward member noted that Paul Buggins and others had delivered to Redbrook Street.
116/18 Planning applications
19/00808/AS & 19/00809/AS  Broombourne Farm, High Halden
Demolition of existing porch and outbuilding; installation of glass link to new single storey extension
It was noted that this involves a listed building and there is a need to preserve heritage buildings.  It was proposed that the application be supported, subject to approval by the Conservation Officer.

Resolved:

That the application be supported, subject to approval by the Conservation Officer.

19/00870/AS  St Michaels Court, St Michaels
Part conversion of existing outbuilding to holiday let
The Vice-chairman stated that there are support comments on the website.  The Chairman welcomed efforts to bring tourism to the area. It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

 That the application be supported.

19/00904/AS & 19/00905/AS  Little Bedgebury Farm, High Halden
Erection of replacement porch and replacement of existing conservatory with garden room; roof extension to northwest elevation; addition of dormer pitch; addition and replacement of windows and rooflight; erection of free-standing glasshouse. 
The application will tidy up the building and roofline of a listed building. It was proposed that the application be supported, subject to approval by the Conservation Officer.

Resolved:

That the application be supported, subject to approval by the Conservation Officer.

19/00935/AS  2 The Martins, High Halden
Proposed two storey rear extension and roof alterations to the garage to provide additional accommodation (resubmission of 16/00792/AS)
It was stated that this is a resubmission of an approved planning permission, which expired on 15th July 2019. It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

 That the application be supported.

19/00944/AS Pillreed Cottage, Plurenden Road, High Halden
Proposed access drive to Pillreed Cottage (part retrospective)
It was reported that this is landscaping rather than a new drive, and KCC Highways has reported that it is not within its remit to comment.  It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

 That the application be supported.

Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
19/00987/AS  Land to the south west of Elm Tree Grange, Ashford Road, High Halden 
Erection of a new five bedroom detached dwelling along with new access and private drive from the highway
It was noted that the site is on the A28 and is located outside the village confines.  The need for a separate access was queried, given that the existing large driveway to Elm Tree Grange.  The application does not comply with policy HOU3a in the Local Plan (infilling development) or HOU5 (development in the countryside).  The Vice-chairman stated that one of the objectives of the village confines exercise is to prevent ribbon development, of which this is an example.  Furthermore it will fill in one of the gaps designated as important and to be retained in the village confines report.  The Chairman proposed that an objection be made to the application because it is outside the village confines and does not comply with policies HOU3a and HOU5 in the Local Plan.
Resolved:

That an objection be made to the application because it is outside the village confines and does not comply with policies HOU3a and HOU5 in the Local Plan.

Approval:
19/00665/AS  Little Tiffenden Barn, Redbrook Street, High Halden
Retrospective change of use of land from former agricultural use (pasture) into amenity garden
Approved with a condition that the caravan should not be used for residential.
Refusal:  

19/00634/AS  Land East of Hookstead, Hookstead, High Halden
Proposed agricultural building for use as hay store, machinery store and lambing shed
The Chairman noted that the Parish Council had supported 19/00634/AS and objected to 19/00665/AS.
Appeal dismissed:

18/00378/AS  Leisure Park Real Estate, Woodlands Park, Tenterden Road, Biddenden
Variation of condition 4 of permission 12/00898/AS to allow for the stationing of static holiday caravans occupied for holiday purposes only and not to be occupied as a person's sole main place of residence
Other planning matters:  
17/01868/AS  Church Hill  Ratification of the Parish Council’s submission to the Planning Inspectorate

The Chairman reported that the Parish Council’s objection comments have been sent to the Planning Inspectorate and proposed that this be ratified.

Resolved:

That submission of the Parish Council’s objection comments on the application to the Planning Inspectorate be ratified.

The Chairman advised that the application was refused at the borough council Planning Committee meeting.
117/19 Financial report

117/19-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget:
	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001425
	Mintfresh services (lost cheque presented)
	52.50

	001431
	Mintfresh services (lost cheque presented)
	35.00

	001463
	S Wood (salary)
	510.64

	001464
	S Wood (expenses)
	50.03

	001465
	J Sargent (expenses)
	49.80

	001466
	Memorial Hall (3 months’ hire charges)
	90.00

	001467
	Holiday of a lifetime (donation)
	250.00

	001468
	Npower Ltd (sports pavilion)
	290.75

	Direct debit
	Public Works Loan Board (sports pavilion)
	1163.15


Balance as at  16th July 2019
£  68782.53 (cheque and deposit accounts)  

The Clerk advised that payment to Mintfresh for the ‘lost’ cheques (001425 and 001431) has resulted in an over-payment of £87.50.  The Parish Council’s account will be credited with this amount and not billed until the credit has been used.

117/19-2  To agree payment of £498 to KCC for preparation of a costed design for reduction of the speed limit on Ashford Road
The Chairman advised that it had been suggested that the developers of Ransley Farm be asked to fund the reduction in the speed limit, but this was not one of the planning conditions.  The aim is to reduce the speed limit on the A28 from The Martins to Ransley Farm from 50mph to 40mph.  The Clerk advised that the recent traffic speeds survey supported the case for a speed limit reduction, and KCC Highways can prepare a report (at a cost of £498) designing the works needed and costs for implementation.  This does not commit the Parish Council to funding the works, but will inform the Parish Council’s decision as to whether or not to proceed.  Expenditure on the works will likely be high, Pluckley Parish Council spent £24,000 on a similar project.  KCC has recommended that residents be consulted before agreeing the expenditure.  The Chairman advised that advice re ways to consult residents has been sought from Appledore, who are seeking a similar speed reduction, but any consultation can only be carried out when costs are known.  The Chairman proposed that payment of £498 be made to KCC for preparation of a costed design for reduction of the speed limit on Ashford Road.  It is not known if this will include £2500 for the Traffic Regulation Order.
Resolved:

That payment of £498 be made to KCC for preparation of a costed design for reduction of the speed limit on Ashford Road.  

118/19  Reports

118/19-1  Ward member  Cllr Pickering reported that he attended a session giving an overview of the borough including its demographics.  The ‘Big Eight’ projects are to be announced, many of which will be town centre-based.  The previous ‘Big Eight’ have been delivered, eg signalling for the new HS1 trains; the Jasmin Vardimon Company dance studio; Elwick Place; J10A (which is ahead of schedule and may be completed before 2020).  The borough aims to be carbon neutral by 2030, with a reduction in carbon emissions of 80% by 2025.  Chilmington Green is being developed.  The Ashford Town Centre master plan is continuing its work to make the town centre vibrant.  A grant of £3,000,000 has been received for the strategic parks.  Further improvements will be made to Conningbrook Lakes Country Park.  Development of the Commercial Quarter continues and Ashford College is under new management; Cllr Pickering noted that the college is highly successful.  Newtown Works:  The middle of the three railway sheds is to be demolished, English Heritage approval having been obtained; it is hoped that a studio such as Netflix or HBO may take up residence.  The cinema in the High Street will be converted to a multipurpose cultural venue.  

Cllr Mrs Harris asked for an update on the dualling of the A28 from the Matalan roundabout.  Cllr Pickering replied that this is the responsibility of KCC Highways, but difficulties in selling some properties have been reported.
118/19-2  Environmental  The Clerk reported the loss of the padlock for the gate to the children’s play area.  The Chairman to follow-up; two keys will be needed, including one for Aspire for grounds maintenance.
118/19-3  Safety and security  Nothing to report.
118/19-4  Highways  See 117/19-2.  The temporary light on the traffic island on the A28 near Tequila has not been replaced, this will be reported to Highways.
118/19-5  Marketing/projects   Relaunch of the website is in hand with the Chairman.

118/19-6  Finance Committee  See 108/19-1.
118/19-7 KALC  The next meeting of the Committee is on 24th July, the Chairman will attend.
119/19  HHVEC update
See 108/19-4 and 109/19.  A Murder/Mystery evening will be held on 31st October.  The Chairman thanked the HHVEC for its efforts.
120/19  Any other Business

120/19-1 Hornets’ prize-winning presentation evening:  Cllr Mrs Harris attended.  Lesley McCarthy and her team were congratulated on their efforts.  It was thought that the relaunch of the Tenterden Tigers  will not have an adverse impact on the Hornets.  The Hornets are aiming to establish two or three more teams, but the facility cannot accommodate more than this.  Cllr Mrs Harris noted that a girls’ team will attract funding and asked for an update on girls’ teams in the Hornets.  Lesley McCarthy replied that there are no girls coming forward, but her forthcoming visits to schools may elicit a response.
120/19-2 Life is not an Xbox:  The Parish Council was advised that this project is now in its fifth year, and departs on 6th August.  The Clerk was thanked for the Parish Council’s letter acknowledging the efforts of the team.

120/19-3 Village sign:  The Vice-chairman noted that the village sign near Foxhills has gone.  This will be reported to KCC Highways.

120/19-4 Footway:  The footway from Moat Farm [otherwise known as Street Farm Dairy] to Halden Heights on the A28 is overgrown and in a state of disrepair.  This will be reported to the ward member with a request that Aspire be asked to carry out the works.
120/19-5  Smoke nuisance:  A phone message was left for the Clerk re a nuisance arising from bonfires, but with no details; no action was, therefore, taken.
121/19  Items for the next Parish Council meeting
121/18-1 Quotes for signs for Jubilee Park
122/19  Date of next meeting

Monday 12th August at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 8.00pm.




